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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
MARQUETTE UNIVERSITY POLICE DEPARTMENT 

ADVISORY BOARD   
 

December 9, 2021 
 

A virtual meeting, via Microsoft Teams, of the Marquette University Police Department (MUPD) 
Advisory Board was called to order on Thursday, December 9, 2021, at 11:02 a.m. Due and timely 
notice of the meeting, an agenda and draft minutes from the previous meeting were provided by 
email to each member of the Board in advance of the meeting. Notice of the meeting was also 
posted on the MUPD Advisory Board website. The meeting was open to the public and login 
information for the Microsoft Teams meeting was available to anyone who requested it. 
 
Roll Call. Board members attending the meeting were Michael O’Hear, Chair of the Board and 
Professor, Marquette University Law School; Dr. Meghan Stroshine, Vice Chair of the Board and 
Associate Professor
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e. Sexual assault trends are difficult to identify: 6 in 2019, 1 in 2020, and 8 in 
2021. Of the 2021 reports, four individuals were grabbed inappropriately, the 
other four were reports of student-on-student sexual assault. The clearance rate 
for sexual assaults was 7/8 in 2021.  

f. Motor vehicle thefts have skyrocketed due to the Kia/Hyundai thefts, which are 
occurring nationwide: 26 in 2019, 30 in 2020, and 150 in 2021. MUPD is still 
handing out free Club anti-theft devices to anyone who owns a Hyundai or Kia. 
The youngest motor vehicle theft suspect detained on campus was 11 years old. 

g. Discussion: Ms. Breck commented that many students are beginning to feel less 
safe walking on campus. In addition, she indicated that students are very 
concerned about the LIMO services on campus and wonders how we can 
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model, so MUPD officers already trained will be presenting it. It is a better 
choice for implicit bias training than the previous training. Chief Hudson 
indicated she is willing to provide a condensed training to the Board members, 
to provide a sense of what the training includes. 

4. Vacancies: MUPD currently has one police officer vacancy, one communications 
officer vacancy, one public safety officer vacancy, and many LIMO driver vacancies. 

5. Future Projects:   
a. MUPD is currently looking at body camera vendors. The State legislature will 

likely require this for all police departments in Wisconsin soon. MUPD is 
planning to apply for grants to help with the costs. 

b. MUPD is exploring the creation of a mental health unit. Police departments are 
encountering many issues that are driven by mental health issues. Ideally, the 
goal is to get people out of the criminal justice system and into the mental health 
system. This could reduce the use of force, officers could spend more time on 
“real crime”, this could result in better interactions between police and 
community, etc. The Counseling Center is interested in becoming involved, and 
there could potentially be student involvement, as well. Hoping to have more 
concrete information by Fall 2022.  

6. Department of Justice Grant for Accreditation: MUPD, along with ORSP, wrote a grant 
to work with a company to review MUPD policies/procedures, add 
suggestions/revisions, and formulate a plan to get MUPD accredited. MUPD was 
awarded the grant, which is $75,000 for two years. MUPD is one of two police 
departments in the state to be awarded the grant. MUPD will seek accreditation from 2 
groups: Wisconsin Law Enforcement Accreditation Group and IACLEA, focused on 
campus police departments. The goal is to use the best practices once accredited. And, 
once accredited, this may open the way for additional grants. 

7. Citizen Complaints: In 2021, MUPD conducted six internal investigations, two 
stemming from citizen complaints, which were both found to be baseless. One 
complaint was sustained, which resulted in a letter of reprimand; one complaint was 
not sustained, and two are pending. As for the nature of the complaints: one involved 
failure to safeguard evidence, one was a timeclock issue, one was about the 
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Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Jeffrey M. Kipfmueller 
Senior Associate General Counsel 


